
Injunction relating to claimed images
of Venables and Thompson amended

News story

A court order that is in place to prevent a person from being identified as
Jon Venables or Robert Thompson has been amended, following an application
from the Attorney General, Rt Hon Michael Ellis QC MP.

A court order that is in place to prevent a person from being identified as
Jon Venables or Robert Thompson has been amended, following an application
from the Attorney General, Rt Hon Michael Ellis QC MP.

The court order, also known as ‘the Injunction’, has been amended to prohibit
information shared in open court claiming to identify Jon Venables or Robert
Thompson (directly or indirectly) from being published.

The Injunction applies worldwide and equally to the internet, social media,
and mainstream media.

The Injunction and its enforcement protect not only Venables and Thompson but
also those members of the public who have been incorrectly identified as
either man.

Anyone who has posted material online which is in breach of the terms of the
order should remove it immediately. Breaches of the order may be a contempt
of court, which is punishable by a fine or up to two years’ imprisonment (or
both).

Published 26 April 2021
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Promotional material: COVID-19
vaccination: guide for adults

Information for eligible adults on COVID-19 vaccination.

Speech to HMRC virtual stakeholder
conference

The Financial Secretary to the Treasury, Jesse Norman, reflects on the
achievements of the past year and highlights the priorities for the future of
the tax system.

Thank you everyone for coming along and joining us today. My name is Jesse
Norman, I’m the Financial Secretary to the Treasury and I’m responsible for
tax policy at the Treasury and also for HMRC.

And what an astonishing organisation that is.

Tax is absolutely at the centre of economic activity and behaviour. You may
know I wrote a book a few years ago about Adam Smith, who was a commissioner
of customs in Scotland and wrote memorably and incredibly thoughtfully about
the basic principles of taxation. And it’s a complete delight to be able to
embed myself not just in the policy, but also in understanding of the
operations of HMRC as well.

My job has been around, as I have discovered, for over 300 years. In fact,
the first Financial Secretary, then known as the Junior Secretary of the
Treasury, was Thomas Harley MP. He was from Herefordshire and, as you will
know, I’m the Member of Parliament for Hereford and South Herefordshire. So
there’s a point of continuity there.

He got that job in summer 1711, I’m sure owing to his astonishing personal
merit and hard work, but also possibly not unconnected to the fact that he
was the cousin of the Chancellor of the Exchequer at the time. Anyway, one of
the things he famously had to do in his life was to crack down on smuggling
and on embezzlement. There was one occasion when he was tackling a brewery
owner from Deal, who had been accused of engaging in fraud and abuse –
failing to provide the right amount of beer that was expected by the thirsty
sailors of the naval fleet. How little things have changed, these days, in
terms of the willingness of a few people to conduct fraud and abuse! So, we
have that precedent to rely on.

Let me just say, if I may, a couple of things about this event. You, as
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stakeholders, play an extraordinarily important part in the wide picture of
taxation. I hope you have noticed that, since I have become FST, we have
really bent over backwards collectively, on the political side and also on
the HMRC side, to try to engage and work with stakeholders. The feedback that
you have given and continue to give to officials at HMRC, to the senior
leadership team there and to me and my colleagues, ministers and other MPs,
is absolutely essential to the effective working of the overall system.

So I want to start by saying thank you for that. Thank you for saying when it
goes wrong and, even more, thank you for saying when we got things right,
because of course it’s also really important to know when we’re on the right
track with policy or with operational changes.

I want to talk if I may today about three specific areas. The first is what
you might call the wider collaboration, the policy and the schemes that HMRC
has put in place, and the work they have done with stakeholders through the
whole Covid-19 pandemic. The second is what the future looks like for the
organisation and for taxpayers more generally; and then thirdly, what our
experience has been and how that experience might in turn shape how we as a
government, through the tax system and through Her Majesty’s Revenue and
Customs, think about how we respond to future crises of this kind, or indeed
other major economic and epidemiological or health events.

So, let’s start where we should, with what we’ve been through in the past 12
months. I will never get tired of saying what an astonishing job HMRC and
Treasury officials have done in their response to the Covid pandemic. I think
when people come to write the history books, they will see it as exemplary.

And of course, that in itself has relied on the extraordinary difference that
you, our stakeholders, have given in helping HMRC to test and improve the
support schemes they put in place. This includes consulting with them,
helping to tip them off when something is going wrong, helping them to manage
demand, or the vital element of making sure that taxpayers know what they
should be doing, when they should be doing it and know of the schemes that we
have put in place to help them through this incredibly difficult period.

I am under no illusions about the importance of your involvement as
stakeholders in administering the support schemes. I’m extremely grateful and
I thank you for it.

You probably know that the Job Retention Scheme alone has paid out more than
£53 billion over the period; that’s protected 11.2 million jobs, an
astonishing intervention. If someone said at the beginning of last year,
“Great news Jesse, in three months’ time, you’ll be responsible for an
organisation that’ll be protecting 11 million jobs and spending the eye-
watering sum of £53 billion”, I would never have even remotely imagined it.
None of us would. None of us did and that is something that I’ll come to
later on.

But these extraordinary measures are testimony to the amazing energy and the
very rapid, ingenious imaginative response that’s been put in place by both
the Treasury and HM Revenue & Customs. And that’s not even to mention the



Self-employed Income Support Scheme, which has issued almost £20 billion to a
further 2.7 million people. And of course, there’s been a host of other tax
easements and deferrals, grant schemes, and all the rest sitting alongside
that, and that’s made an incredible difference.

All these things have helped to keep the fabric of what Adam Smith called our
commercial society in place. I think we’ve learned hugely as a country about
how to deal with pandemic crises, and if we now can get through what is going
to be the greatest economic crisis that this country has faced outside
wartime in our recorded history, going back to Thomas Harley in the beginning
of the 18th century, then that will be an amazing achievement.

So massive thanks. Thank you for all you’ve done and thank you for all that I
know you will continue to do in supporting the work that we are doing.

Now, I talked about the people who we’ve been able to help through schemes,
through the furlough scheme to the self-employed scheme and all the other tax
easements and other schemes that we put in place. The vast majority we have
been able to help, I am thrilled to say. But it’s also true, and I am acutely
conscious, that we have not been able to help everyone in the way that they
might have wanted. As you know, I have talked to many Members of Parliament
and I’ve talked to many of the wider stakeholder groups. I’ve really tried to
lean forward into this issue, to think of ways to understand the concerns
that they have, to understand the issues as they might present themselves and
then to try to push officials and systems to work as hard and effectively as
we can on how to solve them.

You have helped us think our way through how we can improve the schemes, how
we can include as many people as possible – and also how we can do so while
protecting taxpayers—that is, all of us who pay taxes up and down this
country—from the risk of fraud, error and abuse that the schemes might be
vulnerable to, if they were not properly managed.

So, if we take the changes we announced at the Budget, the Self-employed
scheme has been extended to those who filed their 2019 to 2020 tax return;
that’s 600,000 people. Indeed, many of those had become self-employed in that
year, and therefore could be eligible for the fourth and fifth grants. That
was a significant and important change, but I think it’s all forgotten that
actually we made a number of additional other important changes to schemes
before that.

We’ve tried to develop them, and to allow them to evolve to become more
inclusive over a period of time, and that’s been a very important thing too.

I’m delighted we’ve been able to make those changes, and where we have been
presented with other proposals for how to include more people, we have taken
them with great seriousness. I and my officials have really tried to work
through all the angles and all the kinks, to try to see if there’s a way we
can accommodate them, and in some cases we haven’t been able to. That is
because we have not been able to overcome the concerns that we’ve had about
issues of protecting public money and safeguarding against fraud and error
and abuse. It is a matter of profound regret, but it is the counterpart to



the very rapid work that we have done to put in place these extraordinary,
wide ranging measures on behalf of the vast majority of people who have been
affected.

Now if you look overall, we’ve got something like a £407 billion package of
support, part of the overall response to the COVID pandemic, and so there is
a very wide range of help for people who may not have been able to be helped
by those schemes, and many have been able to avail themselves of that as
well.

Now if we turn from the existing response to the future and ask ourselves
what might the future look like for HMRC in four years for taxpayers, I think
it’s important to note a few things. The first is that these schemes are
continuing as we emerge from the current period of crisis. They are in place,
they are being phased out in a stepped and carefully calibrated way,
precisely so we can have as orderly and measured transition as we possibly
can to a future robust economic and public health recovery.

But of course, we’re also trying to think about the future as well and to
learn and to reflect on the experience of the past few months. HMRC’s
fundamental role is going to remain the same, that is to say, it is still
going to collect the taxes and support public services, it is still going to
provide financial help to those that need it most. But how they do that and
how they interact with how people are increasingly choosing to live and work
– of course those have massively changed as well in the last few months – are
really important questions. And we need to change, and we need to change the
tax system, to make sure that we recognise those facts.

That is why I have placed so much emphasis and HMRC has been so engaged in
the work we’ve done on our 10-year tax administration strategy. That’s a
really important thing. I think it’s an absolutely foundational project: I
try to take, wherever I possibly can, a strategic view of matters and that is
what we have tried do here. Improving the resilience and the effectiveness of
the tax system over the next decade – that’s the core goal for us.

At the same time, we want to try to track and anticipate some of the rapid
changes—social changes, economic changes, technological changes—that we’re
seeing in our society and in our economy. We also want to do that while
reducing the cost to taxpayers, helping them to meet their obligations more
easily, simplifying if we possibly can, accommodating and including other
easements that may help people as they go about their lives.

We don’t want people’s lives to be structured by ‘You need to pay tax’. We
want their lives to be rewarding, successful and happy; and if they’re
running businesses, then we want the proper payment of tax to be something
that comes naturally and effectively through a well-functioning tax
administration system. So that is the overall package of benefits that we
want to offer.

Now, how are we doing this? The first is we’re focusing on extending our
Making Tax Digital programme. And I’ll talk a bit more about that later, but
I think you know that by April of next year, smaller VAT registered



businesses will be required to join the larger organisations that already
signed up to MTD. And from the following year we’re going to be extending MTD
to income tax self-assessment for business and landlords with income over
£10,000.

You’ve heard today about how the strategy is going to involve using more real
time information so that taxpayers gather a more up-to-date understanding of
what’s going on, and I hope greater certainty over their tax position and
potentially the greater capacity to assess risks in their own lives or in
their own businesses.

Well, of course, tax reporting will become increasingly real-time. It may
well make sense, although this is a complex and tricky area, to bring tax
payments further into line with that, so that taxpayers have a single and, as
far as possible, a complete financial picture of their tax situation. Of
course, there may also be end-of-year adjustments – I’m not downplaying the
seriousness, in accordance with that issue – but that’s the goal. But it’s
not just about systems, it’s about the everyday business of making tax easier
to calculate and easier to understand. And of course there will remain a very
wide range of people with an infinitely different array of circumstances.
Those circumstances are going to shape how they react, and we can’t proceed
on the basis that one size will fit everyone.

So the strategy has got to set out, alongside this, how HMRC is going to
build an easily accessible and secure system of single digital accounts. We
want taxpayers to have the information they need to enable them to manage
their tax affairs in one place. We want them to be able to understand their
tax obligations more easily. We want them to be able to pull in more tailored
support so that they can make better judgments. And, of course, we want HMRC
– and ultimately us all as taxpayers – to benefit from greater efficiency
across the system.

The document focuses, not just on some of the nitty gritty issues that I’ve
already described, but also on plans to improve standards in the tax advice
market – another indicator of how we try to see this in as inclusive and as
systemic a way as possible – and also of course services for agents and
representatives. Then, of course, undergirding this will be work to simplify
and modify the tax administration legislative framework, so that HMRC and its
taxpayers and customers can benefit from the technological and data advances
that are being made.

So that’s the overall picture. I think it’s fair to say, and I hope you would
agree, that there’s been a fair bit of progress already. The Government
committed £500 million pounds last summer to expanding Making Tax Digital. In
the Budget we announced a further £68 million to take forward work on
developing the single digital account and the customer record as I just
mentioned.

And of course the Tax, Policies and Consultations update that we did at the
end of March was a way to give more prominence and transparency to tax
consultations. It was a small but I think important measure designed to
reform the process of making policy itself within the tax system.



If you haven’t yet shared your views with HMRC, please do so because, as I
said earlier, we really need to move forward collectively on this. We need
your stakeholder input if we’re going to get things right.

All this in turn brings out the wider and even more fundamental issue, which
is that we tax with people’s consent. Public trust is a basic aspect of all
taxation and if we’re going to make these kinds of changes that I’ve
described, we need to ensure that the public’s faith in the tax system
remains undiminished. And that means building and maintaining and sustaining
that relationship of trust and consent.

That’s why HMRC has upgraded and updated its charter recently, in order to be
clear about what the standards of behaviour should be both for them and for
their customers. And it’s why we’re trying to make sure that those who might
need more help when they deal with HMRC, are going to get the right support
at the right level, available through the extra support service.

It’s not just that how HMRC interacts with taxpayers is important, it’s also
important that the language in which they do so is as open and accessible as
possible. There’s been a lot of feedback in this area from taxpayers and tax
agents on behalf of customers. There’s been a lot of work done on guidance,
making sure guidance is accessible, clear and authoritative as possible. And
that’s all to the good.

Let me just say a couple of other things, and then I’ll wind up. I do think
we need to reflect on the experience of the past 12 months. I have tried to
take a lead within the Treasury and with HMRC, setting challenges on how they
think about the response – not just this pandemic, reflecting on what we’ve
learned – but also how to go forward. We can’t take for granted that future
events are going to bear a fixed or known relationship to the past. No one
can predict the precise nature of future events.

So what we’re going to need is optionality; we’re going to need resilience;
we’re going to need preparation, and all these things are going to be core
elements.

To make this happen, we’re going to need data and technology. Digitisation
and real time information are going to be the two pillars, so that HMRC as an
organisation, and indeed the system as a whole, has greater flexibility and
bandwidth. Now that does mean real time data of course, it also potentially
could mean a more improved pandemic response. That’s a further step to how
policy response might reflect what further information might be required –
and this is a topic we’re doing a lot of thinking about at the moment.

So we’re thinking hard about MTD. We’re thinking hard about the wider
pandemic response—and those things have to come together. Now, you’ve already
heard, as MTD is developed, it does have the potential to provide other
benefits for businesses in normal times. That might be better record keeping,
it might be greater support for productivity improvements, it might be lower
error rates, it might be prompts to their own business management practices.
We know that businesses that embrace IT tend to have significant productivity
increments and improvements and that would be a very important goal.



And of course, once you as a business have made those changes they’re with
you, potentially for a very long time. So there may be some transitional
processes, there may be some transitional costs. Speaking to stakeholders
myself, I know that there have been concerns about what those burdens may be
and whether they are too large, and I just want to be clear with you that I
am very much still in listening mode on this issue.

We want this tax system that we are developing to be as user-friendly as
possible, and we want the transition to be as smooth as possible. MTD is a
fundamental part – but it’s just part of a wider vision for restoring and
renewing our tax administration system. If we want to achieve the full
potential, even with MTD, we need to think of the wider picture, and that’s
what I am focused on.

So let me wind up: amazing achievements by HMRC and the Treasury; astonishing
support from their partners and stakeholders around the country, and support
that underlines all we’re doing on the tax admin strategy. I couldn’t be more
proud of that.

I think we’re in an important moment in the evolution of the whole system. I
am going to be giving this as much energy as I possibly can. I will be
pressing this in all parts of government. I know the Chancellor is fully
committed and behind us and I know that if we really engage with it and we
continue to work as hard, collectively and constructively as possible – then
we can achieve something quite extraordinary.

It’s going to take some time, but I am incredibly excited about the potential
outcomes, and I think we can do some really powerful long term good, not just
for ourselves, our own businesses, own institutions but for the country as a
whole. Thank you very much indeed.

Nazanin Zaghari-Ratcliffe: Foreign
Secretary statement, 26 April 2021

Press release

Foreign Secretary Dominic Raab comments on the latest news in the case of
Nazanin Zaghari-Ratcliffe.
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Foreign Secretary Dominic Raab said:

This is a totally inhumane and wholly unjustified decision.

We continue to call on Iran to release Nazanin immediately so she
can return to her family in the UK. We continue to do all we can to
support her.

Published 26 April 2021

Breaking competition law: construction
cartel in groundworks

In 2020, the Competition and Markets Authority (CMA) fined 2 businesses, Vp
and MGF, a total of over £15 million for illegally sharing confidential
information relating to current and future pricing and co-ordinating their
commercial activities to reduce strategic uncertainty. A third business,
Mabey, was also involved in the cartel for a relatively short period of time.
Mabey avoided a fine by cooperating under the CMA’s leniency programme – they
were the first to bring the illegal activity to the CMA’s attention and then
fully co-operated with the CMA’s investigation.

The businesses supplied groundworks products (such as braces, props and steel
sheeting) which are used to protect excavations from collapsing. This
includes making building foundations or laying pipes which are crucial for
safe construction work. These products are supplied to customers in the
construction industry which are used in a range of major housing and road
developments, railway line works and water pipe upgrades.

http://www.government-world.com/breaking-competition-law-construction-cartel-in-groundworks/
http://www.government-world.com/breaking-competition-law-construction-cartel-in-groundworks/
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/construction-suppliers-fined-15m-for-breaking-competition-law
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/construction-suppliers-fined-15m-for-breaking-competition-law


What happened

Tough new market conditions prompt illegal collusion

The cartel arrangement took place on and off between 2011 and 2017 and was a
response to increased price competition in the market.

Until 2009, there was a lack of competition on price in the market. This
changed when Mabey – who would later go on to take part in the illegal
activity for a 5-month period in 2014 – adopted a more aggressive sales
strategy by allowing sales staff greater flexibility on price to win
business.

The 2 main competitors to Mabey in the market, Vp and MGF, responded by
illegally co-ordinating their commercial behaviour to reduce price and
strategic uncertainty in order to maintain or increase pricing levels in the
market. In particular, Vp and MGF monitored the prices each other were
quoting customers (these quotes having been provided to them by those
customers) and emailed each other examples of what they considered to be low
quotes.

This is illustrated by an early email exchange between them in March 2010,
which concluded after highlighting some low quotations :

[w]ith Mabey up to antics at the moment, I am keen not to get into
a price war in Yo[r]ks with you.

This was followed in late 2011 by a series of email s between Vp and MGF
highlighting low prices being offered to customers by their respective sales
staff. On receiving examples of low MGF quotes sent to it by Vp, MGF
employees replied to Vp noting that: “…two quotes were from one salesmans
area, so I am sure we can nip it in the bud rapidly” and “We will get to the
bottom of this urgently-my apologies-I’ll get out my big stick”. While over
at Vp – after receiving emails from MGF about Vp sales staff offering
discounts to customers – an internal email between two VP employees noted
that, “it is important that we are maintaining rates as well”.

In 2014, MGF and Vp also communicated by telephone and email in relation to
price reviews they were both carrying out. These communications provided
comfort to each other that they would both increase their rates at similar
times.

Illegal discussion of commercially sensitive information at face
to face meetings

During 2014, at least 2 meetings took place between all 3 businesses in which
they challenged each other on prices considered to be too low. They also
discussed commercially sensitive, strategic pricing information about the
introduction of new or increased charges for certain services.



Complex, cross supplier market relationships

Several of those involved in the illegal activity knew one another, they were
on friendly terms and in regular contact. In addition to being competitors in
the market, the businesses also had legitimate trading relationships between
each other through the hiring and sale of construction products. They were
suppliers and customers of one another. Although some contacts between the
businesses were for such trading purposes, these legitimate reasons for being
in contact could not excuse or explain the anti-competitive conduct that was
uncovered by the CMA.

Secret meetings and use of personal emails

Meetings between the rivals took place in locations away from the
individuals’ business premises. Various emails relating to the illegal
business arrangement were also sent to personal email addresses.

One of those involved told the CMA that his counterpart from one of the other
businesses “mentioned how he liked to meet without mobile phones or pads and
that what would happen in the meeting would stay in the meeting.”

Staff moving roles between rivals

One individual moved jobs between Vp and MGF, which were bidding on the same
tender opportunity. Before moving firms, this individual shared commercially
sensitive pricing information regarding the live tender opportunity with
their future employer by text message:

… we’re in at 2015 rates so perhaps we both move back to previous
years to keep Mabey away.

A text in response said: “Yes, I think that’s the most sensible course of
action given their current behaviour. Will do that today. Thanks”

When interviewed by the CMA, this individual said they were “caught between
the interests of both companies” and, as their future employer was “under the
misguided impression that they may be losing” the tender, they “needed to do
the right thing” by both the old and new employer by sharing the information.

In fact, far from being the “right thing”, this was illegal. The fact that an
employee of one firm is about to join a rival cannot justify the disclosure
of competitively sensitive confidential information to his future employer.

How this broke the law
Discussing current and future prices as a means of co-ordinating commercial
behaviour and sharing competitively sensitive information is illegal under
competition law. These practices undermine fair competition.

MGF and Vp, didn’t operate independently of each other, instead they colluded



on price and strategic activity. Mabey was also involved in the wrongdoing,
but for a shorter period.

Lessons from this case
the construction sector remains in the CMA’s sights
tough market conditions are no excuse for breaking the law
never share internal emails regarding current and future pricing
intentions with competitors
if your competitor is also one of your suppliers or a customer, be on
high alert to the risks of engaging in illegal anti-competitive
behaviour
if you believe a customer may be playing you off against your competitor
to get a better deal, never be tempted to check this with your
competitor
the CMA has sophisticated means of tracking and capturing evidence and
can conduct searches of private premises as well as businesses – you
can’t hide illegal conversations offline or use private email addresses
to conceal wrongdoing

Benefits of co-operating with an investigation
If a company is the first to report being part of a cartel and fully co-
operates with an investigation, it can benefit from immunity from fines and
its co-operating employees and directors can avoid criminal prosecution and
director disqualification.

Even after an investigation has started, it can still benefit from reduced
fines through our leniency programme.

Individuals may also be eligible for immunity from prosecution and director
disqualification if they come forward independently and co-operate with the
investigation.

If you think you may have broken the law, we always recommend that you seek
independent legal advice.

If you have information on other companies in your industry that may have
been involved in an anti-competitive arrangement, report it to us; you may
qualify for a reward.

For more information, including how best to report, see our ‘Cheating or
Competing?’ campaign page.
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